Simon Cassar
Gudja, Malta

To:  The Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Fax:  +61 2 6277 5794

e-mail:  legcon.sen@aph.gov.au
21st February 2004

Submission to Inquiry into Australian Expatriates

Dear Sir/Madam

I was born in Footscray in the state of Victoria on the 23rd of July 1976.  My mother and father had migrated to Australia a year and a half before, that is on the 3rd of December 1974.  In view of my mother’s illness we all had to move back to Malta shortly after my birth on the 12th of December 1976.

I always wanted to keep my Australian identity but unfortunately I was required by the Maltese citizenship law to renounce from my Australian citizenship at the age of 18.  This happened as prior to the 10th February 2000, I could not benefit from dual citizenship.

I had to make this choice as it was necessary in order to gain access for employment and at the same time continue my social commitments as I was already thinking of building up the family I presently nurture.

I always felt guilty for abandoning my Australian citizenship but at that time I was left with no choice.  I still feel Australian to-day even though I was simply born there and settled in Malta in my very early days.  I feel as if something that belongs to me has been snatched away from me.

My paternal relatives live in Australia.  As a matter of fact I have two aunts and two uncles who live in Sydney.  My Godparents are Australian too.  Each time I get some sort of contact with them they always tell me that I should go to the country where I belong, my birth country.

The Australian Citizenship Act 1948 contains a provision whereby those who lost their Australian citizenship under the now repealed Section 17 may resume their lost citizenship, as long as they are able to state an intention to return to Australia to live within three years.

This does not seem to be justice upon those who lost their Australian citizenship under Section 18 the same resumption right, when 2002 repeal of Section 17 acknowledges that Australia as a country now accepts dual citizenship as sound policy for the 21st century.

I feel discriminated.  One certificate shows that I originated from Australia but yet still denied a right to recognise myself as being one as my citizenship is only Maltese.  I can only be given this right if I commit myself in a time span.

I got informed that as from July the 1st of 2002, a change in law was put into effect to be granted back this right for persons under the age of 25.  However this law does not assist me in the quest for Australian citizenship as I did not fulfil the stated criteria then neither.
Although not being recognised as an Australian citizen on formal document, I feel that my birth certificate states it all and still feel as part.  I thank you for the opportunity to contribute to the work of your committee in this inquiry.

Yours faithfully

Simon Cassar

